RIVERHEAD PARISH COUNCIL
March Minutes 2022

	Minutes of the meeting of the Riverhead Parish Council held at 19.30 hours on Monday 21st March 2022.

	1. PRESENT:
Mrs Collins (Chairman), Mrs Kennett (Vice Chairman), Mr Colnet, Mrs Stewart, Mrs Hooper, Mr Smith and Mr Croucher
Apologies for absence accepted: Mrs King
Attending by Zoom: Cllr Bayley, SDC
Also present: Mrs Penollar (Clerk), Mrs Estefani and one Riverhead resident

	2. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST:
· Cllr Colnet will abstain from approving a related party invoice in agenda item 7a.
· There were no other declarations of interest.

	3. MINUTES:
The minutes of the meeting held on Monday 21st February 2022 had previously been circulated and were approved and signed. 

	4. Reports from District/County Councillors
· Cllr Bayley explained the absence of Cllr Chard, KCC and Cllr Smith SDC. Cllr Chard had reported that KCC is working on an alternative proposal for Chipstead Lane that considers the wider traffic situation, and a response is not expected until late spring.
· Cllr Bayley reported that there is interest in the empty Abbeyfield site. She has requested the managing agents for Lakeside Place to improve the muddy footpath and dealt with complaints about noise from a temporary generator being used by Tesco after a power cut.
· At District level, there is confirmation of a £150 rebate for Band A-D taxpayers and covid infection rates are increasing rapidly.

	5. MATTERS FOR REPORT
a. Action points outstanding since previous meeting
· Solar panel storage battery 
· Cllr Stewart will follow up Baker McDonald in respect of the amendment to the right of way on the Parkland entrance for Ragstones?
· Cllr Croucher reported that the KALC free carbon footprint calculator needed many fields populated in a spreadsheet requiring raw data such as usage of water, electricity and petrol. This would then be used to calculate the current carbon footprint for assessment as to where improvements could be made. It was agreed to start with the 2019/20 data as that is the last year of full use of Riverhead Village Hall pre pandemic.
b. Highways
Street lights
· A fault to a street light on Scotts Way has been repaired and it is thought that a vehicle backed into it causing damage.
· The Highways sub-committee will visit the Riverhead street lights to identify which ones are in most need of redecorating. It was agreed that the approved budget will be used to redecorate 15 lamp posts at the quoted cost of £60 per 5m column which includes preparation, priming and top coat with specialist column paint. 
Footpaths and pavements
· Cllr Collins has advertised the Clean up Spring Clean campaign and all councillors were encouraged to join in on Saturday 26th March.
· Kent Highways have designed the new Riverhead sign to go on the Maidstone Road gateway and the Clerk is waiting for the cost to be sent. 
· A Riverhead residents daughter is interested in volunteering for the Council for her DoE Bronze award. Cllr Kennett will complete the DoE form.
Street furniture 
· Christmas lights have been ordered at the sale price of £397.93 from a new supplier to replace those that run along Oakwood Beauty and Solus. This is the shortest run and will minimise the impact if the new lights don’t match as well as hoped with the old lights.
Traffic and local parking
· Cllr Colnet confirmed the new battery for the Speed Indicator Device is working and it is currently up on Maidstone Road.
· Cllrs Stewart and Croucher apologised for the missed Speedwatch session in the month. Cllr Stewart will arrange the next session and invite the local resident interested in being trained.
· Brasted Parish Council reported that the new cameras in Brasted are average not fixed speed cameras and being used as part of trial. Brasted had a very active Speedwatch group that collated a huge amount of speeding data over many years and the Parish Council had been campaigning for years, which is why it was selected for the trial.
· Barnfield Road is to be closed for 3 weeks in April/May and Cllr Croucher will investigate the diversion route as it may impact on the narrow one way part of Chipstead Lane.
Local business and services
· Cllr Kennett reported that Cllr Bayley, SDC had agreed to judge the shop window displays for The Queen’s Platinum Jubilee celebrations.
· Cllr Kennett reported that the spring baskets would be planted in red, white and blue as it was too late to order purple and gold to match the Platinum Jubilee colours.
c. Village Hall
· The following weekly and monthly checks were carried out:
· Hall emergency lighting 
· The warning beeper on the fire alarm system was tested and found to sound.
· The alarm in the disabled toilet was functioning.
· First aid box was checked.
· The fire exit is clear.
· The defibrillator battery was “OK” and heated box is in working order.
· A visual inspection of all fire extinguishers has also been carried out this month.
· It was agreed that the Clerk could vary the contract with Spy Alarms to install a different wireless fire alarm system at the extra cost of £50.00+VAT, following the very late notification that its supplier of the system originally quoted is currently struggling with parts and are on back order until October this year. The Clerk will ask for a new installation date as soon as possible.
· Cllr Kennett is seeking 2 quotes for the redecoration of the Village Hall during the summer.
· A new style hand dryer has been installed in the ladies’ cloakroom and is a big improvement on the old one. If it does work well, the hand dryers in the other cloakrooms will also be replaced next year.
· The Clerk has now offered a 3rd potential nursery the use of Riverhead Village Hall. Progress of the application to Ofsted will be followed up in April.
· Aquaoaks Artistic Swimming have hired the hall for about 10 weeks for dry training sessions on a Tuesday night.
· The Small Business Rates relief continues to be applied for the Village Hall and the charge of £2,544.90 for 2022/23 has been reduced to zero.
· The gardener has been asked to return to regular gardening work at the Village Hall.
· The Clerk was asked to order air freshener refills.
d. Parkland
· Councillors attending the working party to plant 30 saplings on Saturday 2nd April were asked to take photos to be registered on The Queens Green Canopy website. The commemorative plaque has arrived was displayed.
· The recent work party was well attended, and ivy removed both from the wall by the green box and from growing up the trees in the wooded area by the pond and along the stream. It was agreed that the Parkland working party in May is bought forward to 4th May so that Mr Himsworth can attend and supervise it. Mr Himsworths continued help is much appreciated.
· Two fallen trees during recent storm cost £200 make them safe and the work was completed by the same tree surgeon carrying out routine work. 
· The Parkland team decided to use the remaining Parkland budget to replace the lawn mower at the cost of £1,100+VAT. Cllr Smith was asked to arrange for it to be transferred from the Village Hall to the Parkland box.
e. Allotments & Open Spaces
· There are a few more allotment plots being given up and theses will be allocated to the waiting list shortly.
· Cllr Hooper has received an amended lease for the Scout site back from the Scout Group solicitors and the Open Spaces sub-committee will need to go through it with the advice from the Councils solicitor.
f. Communications
· No breaches in GDPR were reported.
· No further issues were reported.

	6. MATTERS TO BE CONSIDERED BY THE COUNCIL
a. To appoint Mara Estefani as the new Parish Clerk and Responsible Financial Officer to Riverhead Parish Council with effect from 19th April 2022. LGA 1972 s112
· Cllr Collins confirmed that Mara Estefani has been chosen by the 3 Councillors responsible for recruitment of a new clerk and Cllr Collins has made contact with her referees and the standard SLCC contract has been tailored for Riverhead Parish Council. 
It was moved to appoint Mara Estefani as the new Parish Clerk and Responsible Financial Officer to Riverhead Parish Council with effect from 19th April 2022.
b. To request the current Parish Clerk to extend her retirement date beyond 31 March 2022 and to pay 3 weeks holiday pay in lieu of the time previously agreed to be carried forward to 2022/23.
· Cllr Collins explained that due to holidays, the retiring clerk and new clerk would not be able to overlap until 19th April 2022. Mrs Penollar has been asked to stay beyond her retirement date of 31 March and overlap for a month with the new clerk. This impacts on unused holiday previously agreed that Mrs Penollar could carry forward, so the cost of paying out holiday leave in the current year against paying it in the next financial year was discussed. It was agreed that it would be more costly to the Council to carry it forward and the staff budget would be exceeded. A spreadsheet was reviewed showing the cost to the Council of paying out holiday before the end of March is estimated to be about £1,315 including all NI & pension costs and it was noted there were other benefits to reduce the cost to the Council if it is paid rather than carried forward. 
· The Clerk acknowledged she was aware there is an impact on PAYE and employee NI contributions.
· It was noted that holiday pay can be funded from the unused budgets for Administration and Contingency.
· So does anyone have any questions?
It was moved to extend the employment of Caroline Penollar until 18th May 2022 and to pay £1,125.81 in in lieu of 3 weeks holiday entitlement due for 2021/22. 

	7. FINANCE
a. Review and approve invoices for payment
· A list of payments totalling £10,235.00 was reviewed. Suppliers being paid over £500 include SDC £555.36 a quarterly invoice for emptying the dog bins and the Parkland litter bins, R Callow Electrical £1,056 in total for work in the Village Hall, Tilbury Tree Surgery £1060 for routine and post storm damage tree surgery and Godfreys £1,320 for a replacement lawn mower for the Parkland. The payments were approved.
· It was noted that additional costs such as refreshments totalling £85.50 ordered for the APM will relate to the current financial year. It was agreed that the Clerk will settle these invoices by 31 March for accounting purposes so long as 2 Councillors have reviewed the invoices and reported next month. 
b. Matters to report
· Income received totals £2,339.17 and includes an overdue VAT refund of £1,035.17.
· The NJC Pay Award has finally been settled at 1.75% for 2021/22, which is the pay rise we have already given to the Clerk. It was noted that now she is continuing until mid May 2022, back pay after the 2022/23 pay award is settled will be due to her.
· £8,000 was transferred from NS&I during the month to pay expenses. Another transfer will be needed to pay the contractor doing the roof lights in April. 
· The Internal Auditor visited during the month and spotted that the 2nd quarter VAT reclaim had not been received. It has been followed up and is now received. The Clerk will add an extra control to check this is followed up more promptly in future.
· It was agreed that the 2 silver cups from the Riverhead Garden Society donated to the Parish Council for the benefit of Riverhead should be sold as the 8 silver plated cups previously donated have not been re-used and the silver cups would otherwise need to be insured.
· The application for the Covid-19 Contain Outbreak Management Fund grant has been successful and £1,252.01 should be received shortly to cover the additional costs incurred to prevent the spread of coronavirus.
· It was agreed to cancel the contract with Zoom after the end of the current month, but that the free version will continue to be used if residents prefer to join meetings remotely.

	8. PLANNING COMMITTEE REPORT
· Planning applications reviewed in the month were:
22/00324/HOUSE - 11 Barnfield Road Riverhead Sevenoaks Kent TN13 2AY
Changes to previously granted permission to include corridor link to remodelled outbuilding with new rear entrance. Change from flat roofs to pitched with plain tile
Response: support
22/00482/HOUSE - 4 Braeside Close Sevenoaks Kent TN13 2JL
Erection of a single storey side extension including rooflights with associated landscaping. Garage conversion with alterations to fenestration. Response: support
22/00531/HOUSE - 28 Marlborough Crescent Riverhead Sevenoaks Kent TN13 2HP
Ground floor front and rear extension. Infill of courtyard. First floor side extension with bay window and rooflights. Alterations to fenestration. Increase of roof height. Widening of driveway. Response: objections with reasons provided.
· Tree work in the conservation area – conifer tree to be felled on 13 Maidstone Road and a reduction in height of leylandii at 15 Maidstone Road.

	9. CORRESPONDENCE
· General correspondence has been distributed during the month where relevant.
· There have been specific funding requests for donations from some of the regular recipients.

	10. CLERK’S OFFICE
· Cllr Stewart will attend 2 virtual conferences - “Working Together to make Communities Safer” which is at a national level run by NALC and Health and Wellbeing’ run by KALC.
· Details to prepare for the Annual Parish Meeting on Tuesday 29th March were finalised and everyone asked to encourage their Riverhead friends and neighbours to attend. Many thanks 
· Our insurers, Zurich have sent advice about insurance cover for events such the Parkland party for The Queens Platinum Jubilee. It was agreed that attendance was unlikely to exceed 500 given the number of other events taking place. The Clerk will send the email giving guidance out to everyone.
· Cllr Kennett reported that she had arranged for a local resident to make a card for The Queens Platinum Jubilee so that it can be signed at the Parkland event and posted afterwards.
· As the Clerk had expected to be retired by the end of March, Cllr Collins reported she had agreed that the Clerk can use the laptop to work from home on Wednesdays to minimise commuting from her new home.
· Cllr Stewart reported that the Seniors Coffee morning is well attended.



The meeting closed at 8.35 pm.
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